
 

To: Planning Commission 
From: Department of Community Development   
Date: February 9, 2022 (Regular Meeting) 
Re: Rezoning R-3C to B-2C – 1381 Little Sorrell Drive (Harrisonburg Community Health Center)  
 
Summary:  
Public hearing to consider a request from Mountain View Apartments LLC with representatives 
Harrisonburg Community Health to rezone a parcel from R-3C, Medium Density Residential District 
Conditional to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. The +/- 37,000 square foot property is 
addressed as 1381 Little Sorrell Drive and is identified as tax map parcel 88-H-8.  
Background:    
The Comprehensive Plan designates this site as Limited Commercial. These areas are suitable for 
commercial and professional office development but in a less intensive approach than the Commercial 
designation. These areas need careful controls to ensure compatibility with adjacent land uses. The 
maintenance of functional and aesthetic integrity should be emphasized in review of applications for 
development and redevelopment and should address such matters as: control of access; landscaping and 
buffering; parking; setback; signage; and building mass, height, and orientation. It is important that 
development within Limited Commercial areas does not incrementally increase in intensity to become 
similar to the Commercial designation. Efforts should be made to maintain the intent as described.  
 
The following land uses are located on and adjacent to the property: 
Site:  Vacant parcel, zoned R-3C 

North:  Across Little Sorrel Drive, single family detached dwelling, zoned R-1, and medical 
offices, zoned B-2C 

East:  Across Little Sorrel Drive, medical offices, zoned B-2C 

South:  Across Wine Drive, single family detached dwelling, zoned R-1, and vacant parcels, 
zoned B-2C 

West:  Single family detached dwellings, zoned R-1 

Before getting into the details of the rezoning request, some history of this property should be known. 
Prior to 2007, this parcel was part of a larger 16.51-acre tract known as Ashby Meadows. In May 2007, 
City Council approved to rezone a +/- 6.96-acre area closest to Port Republic Road (which includes the 
subject parcel identified as tax map number 88-H-8) from R-1, Single-Family Residential District to R-
3C, Multiple Dwelling Residential District Conditional.  
Three subdivisions took place in 2008, which divided the original 16.51-acre R-1 zoned tract into 29 
parcels for single-family dwellings and the remaining +/- 6.96 acres into three R-3C parcels, creating the 
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subject parcel, the Harrisonburg Community Health Center (HCHC) parcel, a +/- 2-acre parcel, and the 
right-of-way for Wine Drive and Little Sorrel Drive. (The +/- 2-acre parcel was later subdivided into 
two, +/- 1-acre parcels). 
From 2007 until present, all the parcels from the original 6.96 +/- acre rezoning have been rezoned in 
some manner, with three of the parcels being rezoned to B-2C and the subject parcel rezoned with 
proffer amendments to R-3C, Medium Density Residential Conditional in January 2017. The current 
proffers governing the subject parcel are as follows (written verbatim): 
 

1. All buildings would be used only for medical offices and professional offices. 
 

2. Screening between properties zoned R-1 and the subject property will be a six-foot-tall vinyl 
fence, similar to the picture from 2007 rezoning.  

 
3. All buildings would be no more than two story, substantially of brick material, and of 

colonial design similar to attached pictures. Design would have to be approved by 
Architectural Control Committee.  

 
4. Islands would be landscaped by Developer and maintained by adjoining property owners. 

This is a deed requirement.  
 
Key Issues: 
The applicant is requesting to rezone a +/- 37,000 square foot parcel zoned R-3C, Medium Density 
Residential District Conditional to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. The site is located on 
the northwest corner of Little Sorrell Drive and Wine Drive, directly across from the HCHC. The site is 
about 200 feet west of Port Republic Road as well as about 200 feet north of the City/County 
jurisdictional boundary. If approved, the applicant plans to construct a parking lot on the parcel, which 
will serve as additional parking for HCHC. It should be understood that the R-3 zoning district does not 
allow for a “stand alone” parking lot as a principle use, whereas parking lots are permitted by-right in 
the B-2 zoning district.  
 
With this rezoning request, the applicant has proffered the following (written verbatim): 

1. Permitted uses of the subject Property shall be limited to:  
 a. An off-street parking lot to serve the needs of the designated use of the property 

identified as TM # 88-G-7, and as generally depicted in the attached Exhibit A. 
 b. Building uses shall be limited to Medical and Professional Offices.     

i. All traffic generating uses shall be limited to a combined total of 100 
vehicle trips in either the AM or PM peak hour based on the gross square 
footage or other unit of measure as calculated using the latest edition of 
the Institute of Transportation Engineer’s Trip Generation Manual.  

           ii. All buildings would be no more than two story.  
2. Screening will consist of a six-foot-tall vinyl fence between properties zoned R-1 and the      

subject Property.  
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3. A five (5) foot minimum landscape buffer, measured from property line to back of curb, shall be         
provided adjoining TM Parcels 88-H-6 and 88-H-9. Landscaping shall consist of 1 canopy tree 
per 50 linear feet, or 1 sub-canopy tree per 30 linear feet. 

4. If trees are planted within sight distance triangles, they shall not impede sight distance. For 
example, large deciduous trees without low hanging branches could be appropriate.  

5. Owner shall install bump-outs on Little Sorrell Dr. at proposed location of pedestrian crosswalk, 
as generally depicted in the attached Exhibit A. Bump-out design will generally match those 
existing along Little Sorrell Dr. and Wine Dr.  

6. Site shall be limited to one (1) entrance only. Sole entrance shall be located on Little Sorrell Dr. 
7. Islands would be landscaped by Developer and maintained by adjoining property owner. This 

will be a deed requirement.  
8. Property signage (excluding directional/way-finding signs aimed to address traffic and/or 

pedestrian flow) shall be limited to: 
a. One (1) freestanding sign:  

i. Shall be 60 square feet or less in size;  
ii. Overall height of freestanding sign not to exceed eight (8) feet;  

iii. Sign may be double faced; 
iv. Sign may not be internally illuminated. Lighting of the sign will be from ground 

mounted light fixtures only. 
b. One wall mounted building sign 

i. Shall be 30 square feet or less in size; 
ii. Signage will not be illuminated. 

c. No scrolling or digital signs will be permitted. 
 

While the applicant refers to Exhibit A., the Preliminary Site Plan, and elements that are shown within 
the preliminary site plan, this plan is not specifically proffered.  
 
Regarding the first proffer, the applicant has removed all B-2 permitted uses for the site other than a 
parking lot that will be serving the development across Little Sorrel Drive, which is currently the 
HCHC, and the ability to have medical and professional offices in which buildings would be no more 
than two stories. The medical and professional offices with the height restriction proffer is a carryover 
from the existing R-3C zoning and staff is comfortable with allowing such use to continue to be 
allowed. 
 
Given that there are no details regarding future medical and professional office uses for the site at this 
time, proffer #1.b.i. addresses staff’s concerns about traffic generation to and from the development. 
This proffer limits future uses on the site to no more than a combined total of 100 vehicle trips in 
either the AM or PM peak hour as calculated using the latest edition of the Institute of Transportation 
Engineers’ Trip Generation Manual. This is the threshold the City uses to require a traffic impact 
analysis (TIA) for planned developments associated with rezonings, special use permits, preliminary 
plats, and engineered comprehensive site plans. Should a property owner ever desire to put a medical 
or professional office use on the site that increases the calculated vehicle trips in the peak hour above 
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100 vehicle trips, then the property owner must amend or remove proffer #1.b.i. through the rezoning 
process and a TIA may need to be provided at that time. 
 
Proffer #2, also a carryover from the existing R-3C zoning, requires a six-foot tall vinyl fence to 
separate any development on the B-2C zoned parcels from the R-1 residential uses. Proffer #3 extends 
that separation between the subject property and the directly adjacent R-1 properties (TM Parcels 88-
H-6 and 88-H-9) by requiring a minimum five-foot landscape buffer with trees to be provided along 
with the existing vinyl fence. 
 
Proffer #4 ensures that sight distance for vehicles exiting the subject parcel will not be impeded by any 
trees that may be planted within the specified sight distance triangle. Furthermore, proffer #6 limits the 
subject parcel to only one entrance and that entrance shall be along Little Sorrel Drive. In addition, it 
should be understood that the City will be removing on street parking from Little Sorrel Drive along the 
subject parcel’s side of the street, from Wine Drive to the existing bump out furthest west, so as not to 
impede sight distance from the site’s entrance. 
 
Proffer #5 provides that Little Sorrel Drive’s width will be narrowed with bump outs at a mid-block 
pedestrian crosswalk from the subject parcel to TM Parcel 88-G-7. The bump outs will be similar to the 
existing “islands” referred to in proffer #7.  These bump outs will shorten the crossing distance and 
should assist in raising awareness of potential pedestrians waiting to cross the street. 
 
Proffer, #7, is a carryover proffer from the original 2007 R-3C rezoning. These islands currently exist; 
therefore, it is important to maintain this proffer. 
The last proffer, #8 specifies signage limits on the subject parcel. In the R-3 zoning district, freestanding 
signs are restricted to a maximum height of six feet with a maximum sign area of 32-square feet. In the 
B-2 zoning district, signs are permitted to be a maximum of 35-feet in height and sign face area is 
limited to one square foot per one lineal foot of site frontage parallel to the principal street, not to exceed 
240-square feet. The subject property’s frontage is +/- 370-feet. The proposed proffer reduces the parcel 
to one freestanding sign with an allowable sign height of eight feet, a maximum sign area of 60-square 
feet, and no internal illumination. Wall mounted signage is limited to one sign, 30-square feet in area, 
and no illumination. Proffer #8 also restricts the use of digital or scrolling signage on the site. These 
signage proffers mimic some of the proffers approved in 2010 for the Harrisonburg Community Health 
Center parcel and the other B-2C parcels in this area.   
As previously stated, the Comprehensive Plan designates this site as Limited Commercial. The Limited 
Commercial designation states that this area is suitable for commercial and professional office 
development, but in a less intensive approach than the Commercial land use designation, and that careful 
controls are needed to ensure compatibility with adjacent land uses. Under the existing R-3C proffers, a 
small building housing a medical or professional office use could be built on the subject parcel and a 
relatively large parking lot—that could appear similar in design to the proposed concept of Exhibit A —
could be constructed along with the building. Given the limited B-2 uses proffered by the applicant with 
this request and the fact that a relatively large parking lot and building could currently exist on the R-3C 
zoned property, staff believes the proposal meets the intent of the Limited Commercial land use 
designation. 
 
Staff recommends in support of the rezoning request. 
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Environmental Impact: 
N/A 
 
Fiscal Impact: 
N/A 
 
Prior Actions: 
N/A 
 
Alternatives:   

(a) Recommend approval of the rezoning request; or 
(b) Recommend denial of the rezoning request.  

 
Community Engagement: 
As required, the request was published in the local newspaper twice advertising for Planning 
Commission’s public hearing. The advertisement was published as shown below: 
 
Rezoning – 1381 Little Sorrell Drive (R-3C to B-2C) 
Public hearing to consider a request from Mountain View Apartments LLC with representatives 
Harrisonburg Community Health to rezone a parcel from R-3C, Medium Density Residential District 
Conditional to B-2C, General Business District Conditional. The Zoning Ordinance states that the R-3, 
Medium Density Residential District is intended for medium density residential development and other 
uses intended to respect the residential character, which are aesthetically compatible within the district 
by means of architectural expression, landscaping, and restrained traffic flow. The B-2, General 
Business District is intended to provide sufficient space in appropriate locations for a wide variety of 
retail shopping, commercial, automotive, miscellaneous recreational, and service activities. The 
Comprehensive Plan designates this site as Limited Commercial. These areas are suitable for 
commercial and professional office development but in a less intensive approach than the Commercial 
designation. These areas need careful controls to ensure compatibility with adjacent land uses. The +/- 
37,000 square foot property is addressed as 1381 Little Sorrell Drive and is identified as tax map parcel 
88-H-8.  
 
In addition, adjoining property owners were notified of the public hearing; the property was posted with 
signage advertising the request; and a notice was provided on the City’s website at 
https://www.harrisonburgva.gov/public-hearings. 
 
Recommendation:   
Staff recommends alternative (a) approval of the rezoning request. 
 
Attachments: 

1. Site map 
2. Application and supporting documents  

 
Review: 
N/A 
 

https://www.harrisonburgva.gov/public-hearings

